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CMTA appreciates the opportunity to comment on the proposals for cost containment and offset policy during the June 22 workshop. Many large CMTA members will be directly covered by the cap and trade regulation, and other smaller members will be impacted by costs passed along by upstream fuel and energy providers.  Because of the high energy costs already incurred by manufacturers in the state, we support policies that will minimize cost increases in the process of achieving AB 32 reduction goals.    

Cost Containment: The focus of the June 22 workshop was on mechanisms that could be employed in a cap and trade program to contain the prices for allowances within reasonable bounds.  We assume economic and emissions leakage risk will be fully addressed through allowance allocation strategies – that cost containment in the market during the trading of allowances is necessary to prevent additional companies from becoming leakage prone and to protect downstream consumers, small business, commercial and other purchasers of goods and services from unacceptably high prices. 

Cost containment through market design:  CMTA recommends that policies for trajectory of the cap, banking and borrowing rules, allowable use of offsets, criteria for approval of offsets and other similar “structural” decisions should be driven by cost and technological feasibility concerns so as to lessen the need for market intervention through the cost containment mechanisms proposed in the workshop.  Avoiding high prices through a well-designed program is the first and best cost-containment approach.

Mechanisms for cost containment: As further support to the market, we agree that there should be mechanisms that will operate when necessary to provide market participants confidence that affordable allowances will be always be available for current operations and expansions in California.  Without this assurance, investors will shy away from making long term commitments to the state, threatening employment and economic vitality.  This argues for a “hard cap” at an acceptable price - unless the underlying market structure is very favorable as outlined above, we are not sure that only a soft cap will provide the necessary assurance to the market.  

To add more confidence that prices will in fact remain reasonable and stable, CMTA supports a reserve function. The reserve function could attempt to keep prices under a soft price cap, while a higher hard price cap would come into play if prices are not successfully mitigated by the reserve operation. 

We have no opinion at this time on the details of the reserve account operation.  However, we encourage the use of offsets to fill the reserve to add more assurance that its operation will keep prices acceptable. In addition, for the years between 2012 and 2020, CARB should retain flexibility to make adjustments in the cap budget to manage price issues (ie, the reserve could borrow from future years).  Since AB 32 reduction requirements do not apply to years leading up to 2020, being flexible could translate to more allowances in the reserve account.  
